ANGEL    PAVEMENT
you tell them to do, the books reveal their secrets, the
fellows at the bank say "Good morning, Mr. Smeeth,"
and everything is snug and sensible. Then a chap turns
up from nowhere, looks at a trade directory and happens
to choose your firm, wanders into Angel Pavement, and
then, in less than six months' time, without your having
any hand or say in it, he blows you clean out of it all,
without even knowing or caring a thing about it. You
are quietly finishing off for the day, and then suddenly-
bang! What was the good of trams going up and down
the City Road and conductors taking fares and nobody
smoking inside or spitting on top under penalty of a
fine; what was the good of having a City Road at all and
lighting it with street lamps and opening shops and send-
ing policemen to walk up and down it; what was the
good of paying rates and taxes and shaving yourself and
seeing that you had a clean collar and going round to
doctors and dentists and reading the newspapers and
voting, if this is what could happen any minute? My
God!—what was the good of it all?
This blanched middle-aged man, sitting in a corner of
the moving tram, an unlighted pipe trembling beneath
his grey moustache, the wrinkles on his face deeper thai
ever, peering through his glasses now at the familiar pan-
orama of the North London roads and saw not a glimmer
of it. His gaze was really fixed on the crazy structure of
things, and of that he could make neither head nor tail
He was shaking a little, but not with fear, but with in-
dignation. For years there had been a great shadow
haunting and terrifying him, for he had seen all the little
lighted things of his life menaced by it. Now the lights
had gone, blown out; he sat in the shadow itself; the
tram was crawling through it; the Stoke Newington

